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PENSION SCHEMES ACT 1993, PART X

DETERMINATION BY THE PENSIONS OMBUDSMAN

Complainant
:
Mrs D E Muers

Employer
:
FWM Plastics Ltd (FWM)

Scheme
:
FWM Plastics Ltd Pension and Life Insurance Scheme

Trustees
:
The trustees of the Scheme

Manager
:
Hammon Osborne Financial Services Ltd (Hammon Osborne)

THE COMPLAINT (dated 3 July 2001)

1. Mrs Muers complained of maladministration by the Trustees in that she had not been paid the lump sum she was entitled to from the Scheme following the death of her husband, Mr M H Muers.  She alleged that this was injustice causing financial loss.

MATERIAL FACTS

2. Apart from a short break, Mr Muers had worked for FWM between 1973 and 1991, when he was dismissed.  After obtaining a settlement in his favour at an Industrial Tribunal, Mr Muers left with a pension from the Scheme with effect from 1 November 1991.  The pension was £1,080.60 pa.  Mr Muers died on 18 May 1998.

3. Mrs Muers became entitled to a widow’s pension.  On behalf of the Trustees, Hammon Osborne wrote to her on 24 June 1998.  Among other things the letter:

· explained that no lump sum would become payable because Mr Muers had been retired for more than five years;

· said that her husband had received a tax free lump sum from the Scheme in 1991 amounting to £12,595.56.

4. Mrs Muers quickly responded to say that her husband had never received the lump sum of £12,595.56 and on 16 July 1998 Hammon Osborne wrote to her to say that:

· its letter of 24 June 1998 had been incorrect;

· the lump sum payment of £12,595.56 would only have been available had the Trustees decided to increase her husband’s pension to the maximum permitted by the Inland Revenue;

· a lump sum death benefit would only have been payable had Mr Muers died while in FWM’s service or had died within five years after his retirement.

5. The Scheme is governed by Rules.  The benefit position for a member of the Scheme who dies within five years after retirement is covered by Rule 10(iv)(a), as follows:

“If a Member dies within five years from the commencement of his pension … there shall be payable an immediate lump sum equal to the commuted value at the date of death of the further payments remaining to be made for the balance of the guaranteed period of five years from the date of entry thereon …”

6. Mrs Muers told me that her husband had told her that there would be a cash payment on his death from the Scheme.  She told me subsequently that had Mr Muers been able to do so, he would have continued working for FWM for a further two years.  However, that opportunity was not available to him.

7. Mrs Muers took her complaint through the Internal Dispute Resolution (IDR) procedure, but without success.

CONCLUSIONS

8. The reference in Hammon Osborne’s letter of 24 June 1998 to a tax free cash sum of £12,595.56 was a mistake for which it apologised in its subsequent letter of 16 July 1998.  This sum was the maximum tax free lump sum which the Inland Revenue would have permitted had the Trustees and FWM augmented his benefits to the maximum extent.  However, Mr Muers’ benefits had not been augmented.  

9. When he died, Mr Muers was not in FWM’s service and had left employment more than five years previously.  In fact, more than six years had passed.  Under the rules of the Scheme no lump sum death benefit became payable under the Scheme when Mr Muers died.

10. The complaint is not upheld.  

DAVID LAVERICK

Pensions Ombudsman

25 March 2002
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